
TRB Special Report 193 	 61 

Ridesharing Operations 
Richard H. Ribner 

EARLY RIDESHARING OPERATIONS (TO THE .l970s) 

Not since World War II has there been such a hig 
degree of interest in ridesharing. Although there 
are many dramatic differences between today's situa-
tion and that of World War II, both share one ele-
ment of crisis--a critical shortage of petroleun 
products. 

In the last months of 1973 and the early part of 
1974, the United States faced its first peace-time 
energy crisis. It caused serious disruptions, in-
cluding escalated fuel prices and fuel supply short-
ages, stemming in part from the embargo imposed by 
Arab countries on oil shipments. The 1973-1974 
crisis was viewed by many as a symptom of graver, 
long-term problems relating to the rapid growth in 
consumption of the world's limited petroleum re-
sources. 

Although ridesharing has existed for many years 
on an informal level, transportation officials have 
failed to recognize its importance. Many locales 
have initiated carpool, buspool, vanpool, and other 
ridesharing programs in a piecemeal fashion. Pro-
grams have been viewed as short-term emergency mea-
sures that were implemented by appealing for volun-
tary action by concerned citizens. This myopic 
approach makes two errors: 

Ridesharing is an emergency measure. As soon 
as the proper technology develops, we can forget 
about ridesharing. 

Since ridesharing is an informal process, no 
external programs can increase vehicle occupancy. 
People have to want to change their life-styles 
themselves. It is basically the old problem of hu-
man motivation. 

Since World War I, travel in lunerican cities has 
been Characterized by declining transit use and in-
creasing reliance on automobile ownership and use. 
Associated with the shift to the automobile has been 
a decline in the density of development. Densities 
of residential development in the more-established 
parts of the cities have declined due to annexation 
and the creation of vacant or open land. Likewise, 
newly established suburban communities on the urban 
fringe have developed at substantially lower densi-
ties than those of the city. 

These trends can be explained by the historical 
patterns of urban growth. For example, in Mil-
waukee, pre-World War I housing tracts were de- 
veloped 	at 	densities 	of 	17 000-25 000 	per- 
sons/mile2. In the 1920s and 1930s, there was a 
shift of preference away from apartments and du-
plexes and toward modest 1- and 1.5-story homes. 
The density of development was reduced to 12 000-
15 000 persons/mile 2  or less. Finally, the homes 
of today, many with the need to accommodate a septic 
tank, are being developed in subdivisions at 4000 
persons/mile2. Thus, evolving life-styles have 
created new factors that must be considered in 
transportation decisions. 

Statistics reveal that ridesharing already is a 
widely used mode of travel and that the potential 
impact of increased ridesharing is significant. 
Nationally, 60 percent of all person miles of work-
trip travel is by automobile drivers, whereas 10 
percent is by public transit riders. Consequently,  

a 10 percent increase in commuter automobile occu-
pancy would reduce vehicle miles traveled by as much 
as a 60 percent increase in transit ridership. 

Today, intercity buses carry less than 2 percent 
of the intercity trips; transit carries no more than 
3-5 percent of the trips in urban areas except in a 
few large cities built prior to 1920. Before 1920 
the development of rail transportation systems--
railroads, trolleys, cable cars, and subways--was 
stressed. After 1920, emphasis shifted to the con-
struction of highways and the use of the automobile 
to meet personal transportation needs. Legislation 
was passed to restrict private vehicles from hauling 
passengers for compensation in order to protest the 
existing public transportation systems. Carpools 
were generally allowed as long as they remained 
small. Under this transportation policy, virtually 
all passengers have shifted to private vehicles. 

Attention is being focused on more-efficient use 
of the existing transportation facilities and ve-
hicles because of the concurrent decline of for-hire 
transportation systems, rise in fuel prices, the 
near completion of the Interstate highway system, 
increased societal resistance to new highways and 
other construction, pollution, congestion, and 
rapidly increasing costs of building and operating 
public transit systems. New forms of transportation 
are essential to meet the need of a society that has 
drastically changed its life-styles during the last 
half century. 

Organizational Approach 

Ridesharing has long been regarded as an underused 
travel mode with significant potential for reducing 
fuel consumption and traffic congestion as well as 
improving air quality. Normally associated with 
home-to-work commuting in private automobiles, car-
pooling is an already widely accepted activity and 
by no means a new transportation mode. Approxi-
mately half of this country's 278 urban areas had 
organized carpool programs in 1973. Many employers, 
both private and public, have actively encouraged 
employees to carpool. These programs had been pur-
sued for a variety of reasons, including improvement 
of traffic congestion and air quality, provision of 
mobility to individuals who have no alternative form 
of transportation, and compensation for a lack of 
available parking space or the reduction of existing 
parking space (when parking lots have been converted 
into construction sites). To meet the challenge of 
energy conservation, organized carpooling was used 
intensively during the 1973-1974 energy crisis with 
many such programs supported by funds available 
through the Federal Highway Administration under the 
1974 Emergency Highway Energy Conservation Act. 

The number of people now carpooling is similarly 
sizable, depending on the specific metropolitan area 
and geographic distribution of home and work loca-
tions within it. Private automobiles on work trips 
generally have occupancies in the range of 1.2 to 
1.4 persons/car. At the lower occupancy level, al-
though only 13 percent of the cars carry two or more 
persons, more than 25 percent of the people are 
sharing rides. By contrast, mass transit carries 
only 10 percent of national urban area work trips. 

Ridesharing is not associated exclusively with 
the home-to-work trip and the private automobile. 
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It should be defined within a broader concept, in-
cluding other trip purposes (shopping, personal 
business, social, or recreational) and other vehicle 
types (10-, 12- , or 15-passenger vans, for ex-
ample). The objectives of strategies that encourage 
ridesharing then are to add to the group of people 
who are already sharing vehicles. While one might 
assume that increasing ridesharing would rather sub-
stantially decrease daily vehicle miles of travel 
(VMT), such large relative changes through increased 
ridesharing (a) may not be possible without severe 
intrusions on an individual's mobility; (b) are 
highly unlikely, since home-to-work travel generally 
accounts for less than 40 percent of a typical 
household's daily VMT; and (c) are not necessary to 
accomplish meaningful energy conservation. However, 
even a 5 percent reduction in urban automobile fuel 
consumption, if effective nationwide, would yield a 
daily saving of approximately 230 000 bbl of oil. 

Prior to 1973-1974, organized carpooling activity 
in the United States was minimal. Most activity 
that did exist was private-sector-oriented and em-
ployment-center-based for some reason other than 
energy conservation. Even the employer efforts that 
did exist were designed to assist the ridesharing 
(primarily carpooling) that was already taking place 
informally. For the most part, the efforts were 
voluntary and passive with one exception. 

World War II: First Major Public Effort 

A gasoline-rationing system was imposed in the 
United States during World War II to sharply curtail 
civilian use of motor fuel and tires. For over a 
year, the Petroleum Administration for War (PAW) 
tried to convince consumers, suppliers, and re-
tailers to cut gasoline use by one-third through 
voluntary compliance. Little success was achieved 
and gasoline rationing was put into effect in late 
1942. The rationing system suffered from many prob-
lems and abuses, such as over-issuance of coupons, 
black markets, and counterfeiting, but on the whole 
it was effective. The effect on highway travel was 
dramatic; VMT were reduced from 300 billion in 1941 
to about 200 billion in 1943 and 1944, a decrease of 
one-third. 

Other measures taken to reduce fuel and rubber 
consumption were a speed limit of 35 miles/h, and a 
highly unpopular ban on pleasure driving, which was 
later rescinded. One effect of the gasoline short-
age and rationing system was that voluntary carpool-
ing was widely promoted by many public and private 
organizations, including several agencies of the 
federal government, automobile clubs, countless em-
ployers, women's clubs, the American Legion, neigh-
borhood groups, etc. 

The American Legion and the Auto Club of New York 
provided carpool matching services, as did many com-
panies, for their own employees. The Briggs Manu-
facturing Company, for example, set up a simple, 
grid-square matching technique in which workers 
residing in the same grid square met at a designated 
location in the plant and formed carpools face to 
face. Companies voluntarily provided a variety of 
incentives to carpoolers, including supplemental 
gasoline coupons, tire allocations, permits for re-
caps, preferential parking of various types, lapel 
buttons, windshield stickers for recognition, and 
special insurance coverage for carpools. 

In an attempt to increase carpooling, the U.S. 
Department of War in 1942 issued requirements to 
companies engaged in war production that stipulated 
that the company should make a transportation survey 
of employees, submit a plan for carpooling encour-
agement programs, and encourage the use of public 
transportation. Companies objected quite stren- 

uously to the mandatory aspects of the program be-
cause of the extra clerical labor needed to comply. 
Although Washington ended up not deeply involved, 
large numbers of companies pursued their own pro-
grams quite successfully. 

A Study by the Highway Traffic Advisory Committee 
found (based on spot checks) that car occupancy in-
creased from 2.0 persons/car in July 1942 to 2.44 in 
December 1942. and 2.66 in March 1943. Another study 
of 48 war plants throughout the United States re-
vealed an average commuter occupancy of 2.86 per-
sons/car. Considerable regional differences were 
noted, as were large variations from one plant to 
another. Work trips were found to be using carpools 
to a much greater extent than trips for other pur-
poses. Problems that occurred included falsifica-
tion or exaggeration of carpool-occupancy levels (by 
plant managers and individual drivers) and the in-
volvement of too many overlapping organizations in 
carpool promotion, coordination, and overview. 

Finally, it was learned that many people using 
carpools were motivated as much by the economic 
benefits of carpooling at a time when the cost of 
living was rapidly rising as they were by the pro-
motional incentive programs offered. The federal 
government was also active in promoting carpooling, 
even to the point of producing a movie in which Hol-
lywood personalities appeared depicting the use and 
benefits of carpools for work trips. 

Early Ridesharing Modes 

Buspools 

Early ridesharing programs relied heavily on match-
ing and emphasized carpooling; however, buspools and 
vanpools existed prior to the 1973-1974 energy 
crisis. Buspools were sponsored by a variety of 
groups including private bus operators, community 
groups, employers, employees, and transit authori-
ties. These operations seem to have been a response 
to unmet transportation demands. Most were created 
through the efforts of an inspired leader or or-
ganizer who became the catalyst to create the ser-
vice. The circumstances that seem to have been re-
sponsible for the formation of these early programs 
were 

Lack of another good transit alternative, 
Individual commuter initiative, and 
Availability of excess charter bus capacity. 

Early buspool activities have been comsiunity-ori-
ented with later programs like those in Knoxville 
and San Francisco (Golden Gate) organized more as 
encouragement activities in special situations. 

During the early 1970s there was minimal support 
for and limited knowledge of buspooling activity 
since it was primarily a community-inspired effort. 
As a variety of approaches matured and more data on 
success factors became available, more-organized as-
sistance via ridesharing organizations has been 
generated. 

The 1973-1974 energy crisis focused new attention 
on the ongoing use of buspooling at a number of lo-
cations throughout the country. However, a large-
scale proliferation of buspooling has not occurred 
because of the extraordinary organizational com-
plexity and time needed to start up and maintain a 
buspool (versus a carpool or vanpool). 

Vanpools 

Vanpooling, as we know it today, was pioneered by 
the 3M Company, which in 1973 began a pilot program 
with six vans and by May of 1974 had 57 vans in 
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operation. Cenex and General Mills, 3M's neighbors, 
also began successful vanpool programs prior to the 
energy crisis as did Irving Paper Mills in Vermont, 
Hoffman La Roche in New Jersey, Corning Glass in New 
York, and Allen Voorhees Associates in Washington. 
These early models were company-owned vanpool pro-
grams. 

It is quite clear that these early vanpool pro-
grams were undertaken for reasons other than energy 
conservation. Some related to a need for additional 
building space, others to plant relocations, and 
many were public-relations-oriented efforts. 

Prior to the 1973-1974 energy crisis, the private 
sector had been more active in organizing carpool 
and buspool programs than the public sector. A ma-
jority of the carpooling activities had been started 
by employer groups (either individually or collec-
tively) or by private groups such as chambers of 
commerce. However, not many public agencies in-
volved in carpool promotion gave much attention to 
vanpooling in 1973-1974. Although many privately 
owned and operated vanpools already existed at that 
time, little was known about how they were organized 
or operated. In addition, as early as 1974, Monarch 
and Associates of New York had initiated a third-
party vanpool program. 

Program Elements 

Prior to the energy shortage of 1973-1974, efforts 
to encourage the expansion of ridesharing had been 
pursued primarily by large employers acting indepen-
dently, by a few state and local transportation 
agencies operating programs with their own funds, 
and by various public interest groups concerned with 
the reduction of automotive air pollutants. The 
ergency Highway Energy Conservation Act signed in-

to law on January 2, 1974, provided the first impe-
tus for greatly expanded governmental involvement in 
the encouragement of expanded ridesharing. Late in 
1974, Congress passed the Federal Aid Highway Amend-
ments of 1974, which extended the termination date 
for approval of carpool demonstration projects until 
December 1975. Subsequently, federal-aid funding to 
encourage expanded ridesharing was given further 
continuity by the Federal-Aid Highway Act of 1976, 
which deleted the termination date for carpool 
demonstration projects--in effect granting an in-
definite extension for funding of such efforts. The 
carpool demonstration program authorized under this 
legislation had the desired effect of contributing 
to an increased level of organized carpool activi-
ties. A total of 106 projects in 34 states and 96 
urbanized areas were initiated through 1977. Docu-
mentation of these demonstration projects by the 
Federal Highway Administration provides a substan-
tial portion of the basis for the history of modern 
ridesharing operations. 

Before the onset of the 1973-1974 energy crisis, 
organized carpooling was not a widespread activity 
in the United States. The vast majority of carpool-
ing pratices was the result of individuals matching 
themselves up without assistance or externally ap-
plied incentives. At this time, the vast majority 
of formal carpool programs, whether they were formed 
before or after the energy crisis, was initiated by 
employers. In many instances, successful programs 
were motivated by a shortage of parking spaces for 
employees. Most of these programs matched fellow 
carpoolers either by hand or through simple computer 
programs. They usually offered no incentives to 
carpoolers except, in some cases, preferential park-
ing in the employer's lot. Virtually all of them 
were work-oriented. A few programs, however, in-
volved the matching of carpoolers for specialized 
activities such as ski trips and special events. 

These programs were usually initiated without refer-
ence to the energy crisis because of other external 
influences. 

Some carpool programs in 1974 were attempting to 
be more responsive to commuters' needs and therefore 
were broadening their services. These programs, in-
volving such sponsors as state highway departments, 
regional planning organizations, and radio and tele-
vision stations, attempted to match individuals 
throughout a wide area from a central location by 
using more complex computer-matching techniques. 
Many of these programs encouraged major employers in 
an area to form their own carpools, offering them 
guidebooks and other materials as aids. Because of 
their broader base, these programs were promoted 
through the mass media, by using announcements on 
radio, television, and advertising or publicity 
articles in newspapers. Activities initiated in 
conjunction with these programs were threefold: 

Public information to inform the commuter of 
the benefits of carpools and buspools; 

Establishment of incentives to create parking 
priorities for carpools and, where feasible, 
priority lanes; and 

Ongoing programs to provide matching assis-
tance for new employees. 

Early approaches to public information relied 
heavily on public relations campaigns that stressed 
the advantages of ridesharing to the individual and 
society. Energy savings, environmental impacts, 
convenience, expense, and matching were the primary 
elements involved in the public relations cam-
paigns. The recognition that ridesharing concepts 
need to be marketed existed, but early efforts pro-
moted inexpensive techniques to do the job. Evalua-
tions of several carpool programs indicate that good 
marketing and advertising, if done effectively, is 
expensive and that expense was often difficult to 
justify, particularly in a government budget. Few, 
if any, early ridesharing projects approached mar-
keting and promotion of ridesharing in the sophisti-
cated manner that one uses to market new consumer 
products. Project management had little, if any, 
market research data or demographic information on 
their potential clients. Incentives, considered 
part of these ridesharing programs, were limited to 
special parking privileges for poolers and priority 
high-occupancy-vehicle lanes for poolers on con-
gested freeways and parkways. 

An early Federal Energy Administration analysis 
of a comprehensive set of ridesharing incentive mea- 
sures was divided into four categories: 	(a) travel 
cost, (b) travel time, (c) convenience, and (d) in-
tangible non-travel-related. Both incentive and 
disincentive measures to reduce automobile parking, 
ownership, and operating Costs were examined. 

Various types of traffic control techniques were 
considered for application to give priority treat-
ment to high-occupancy vehicles--for example, ex-
clusive separated, reserve, and contraflow freeway 
lanes; reserve lanes at tall plazas or on surface 
streets, exclusive freeway ramps; priority metered 
ramps; and traffic signal controls. The basic moti-
vation associated with priority techniques is to re-
duce travel time for high-occupancy-vehicle occu-
pants. Typically, priority treatments are in force 
only during peak periods and thus are applicable 
primarily to commute vehicles. 

Convenience incentives increase the attractive-
ness of ridesharing. There is some overlap between 
convenience incentives and cost or travel time in-
centives, since time and cost are often elements of 
convenience. In general, however, the following in-
centives appeal most directly to the motorist's com- 
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fort in his or her desire to minimize effort related 
to travel. Incentives considered and developed were 
preferential parking; park-and-ride facilities; car-
pool loading areas; shelters; gates at plant en-
trances; restricted use of roadways; special use of 
bulletin boards for matching; and adjustments to 
work hours (either by shortening, varying, flexing, 
or shift-rotation privileges). Other intangible 
nontravel incentives such as refunds for purchases 
of goods and services were sometimes used or con-
sidered providing incentives in the form of social 
consciousness and reinforcement. 

Many early organizations equated carpooling with 
computer matching. This blind faith in the computer 
did not consider that the computer (or manual match-
ing process) only identified pooling candidates, and 
that actual pool formation was dependent on well-or-
ganized, diligent promotion and recognition of pool-
ing. Much early information dissemination on car-
pooling focused on the matching processes and how 
match lists should be distributed. A lack of a 
standardization in approach to carpool matching 
generated a proliferation of matching software. 
Early efforts focused on three types of techniques: 

Passive locator board or pigeonhole tech-
nique, in which a potential applicant finds his or 
her own match at a locator board; 

Roster technique, which involved the use of a 
map and color tracks; and 

Centralized matching technique, in which a 
supervised questionnaire was distributed and manual-
ly matched based on origin and destination codes. 

Work-based matching systems were most effective 
because of the higher concentration of employees at 
work locations, the employers' involvement in the 
matching activity, the opportunity to meet or know 
your carpool mate ahead of time, the scarcity of 
parking at some work sites, and the opportunity to 
offer some tangible incentives to carpoolers at the 
work location. 

Formation of carpools frequently involves the 
processing of large amounts of data. Information 
about each potential carpooler must be examined, 
categorized, and assigned to potential carpool 
groups. Thus, the formation tasks lend themselves 
to computerized methods when the number of potential 
poolers is large. computer methods are usually 
seriously considered when groups exceed 1000 poten-
tial poolers. A considerable number of computer 
programs have been developed by organizations of all 
types and used throughout the country to provide 
carpool matching. These efforts have tended to be 
independent and uncoordinated. While many of the 
programs are quite simple and designed for specific 
applications, many are also designed for multiple 
uses. These latter programs are written in a 
generalized format accompanied by user documenta-
tion. All of the computer methods in existence re-
quire substantial clerical and management efforts--
in data collection, preparation, information 
dissemination, and ongoing system management. Early 
users planning computer-matching programs too often 
overlooked or underestimated the level of effort re-
quired to support such systems. 

Both the emphasis and the scope of U.S. trans-
portation activities have changed significantly in 
recent years. While transportation decision making 
during the 1950s and early 1960s emphasized major 
highway construction and long-range master planning, 
attention now focuses on a more-diverse set of is-
sues and shorter-term objective--increasing the ef-
fectiveness of transportation facilities, reducing 
air and noise pollution, and decreasing energy con-
sumption. As one response to these problems, recent 
regulations promulgated jointly by the Federal High- 

way Administration (FHWA) and the Urban Mass Trans-
portation Administration (UMTA), call for imple-
mentation of comprehensive transportation system 
management (TSM) plans in all urban areas. 

RIDESHARING OPERATIONS TODAY (1981) 

Distinguishing Characteristics 

The characterstics of program organization vary 
widely for different urban areas, particularly with 
respect to the type of agency assuming responsi- 
bility for the lead role in ridesharing project im-
plementation. There are successful examples of 
ridesharing agencies sponsored by state departments 
of transportation, public works, and energy; by 
counties, cities, and metropolitan planning organi- 
zations or councils of government; by public transit 
operators, private nonprofit corporations, and cham-
bers of commerce; by a university; and by different 
combinations of such sponsors. However, there are 
five common types of ridesharing organizations at 
present. The first four are sponsored by government 
agencies affiliated with (a) metropolitan planning 
organization or council of government, (b) city or 
county department or agency, (c) city or metropoli-
tan transit operator, and (d) department of state 
government, usually transportation or energy. The 
fifth type is the independent nonprofit corporation. 

Today's ridesharing agencies serve populations as 
small as a few thousand (Maryland National Capitol 
Park and Planning commission Program) to as many as 
10 million (commuter computer in Los Angeles). 
Ridesharing agencies may operate in a demographic 
setting that is rural, urban, suburban, or areawide 
(regional). Each setting has its unique set of ser-
vices, problems, and technology. To date, most 
ridesharing development activity has been suburban, 
urban, and areawide with very little development of 
rural ridesharing services. The major proportion of 
ridesharing agencies is focused on employment-based 
efforts versus home or community-end activities. 

A significant impediment to effective areawide 
ridesharing projects has been the lack of compre-
hensiveness of many projects in terms of budgets, 
staffing, and project time to achieve the desired 
changes in commuting behavior. In many urban areas, 
comprehensive ridesharing projects have not been es-
tablished simply because there was no agency with 
programming and budgeting authority as a strong ad-
vocate of ridesharing to assume the lead role in im-
plementation of a program. Part of the cause for 
the scarcity of strong advocates has undoubtedly 
been the perceived absence of severe transportation, 
energy, and environmental problems in need of a 
solution. 

Another important factor is the institutional 
fragmentation--both jurisdictionally and functional-
ly--of responsibility for transportation improve-
ments in most urban areas. many implementing or 
operating agencies engaged in urban transportation 
perceive their responsibilities as a fairly narrow 
slice of the total complex. In a typical urban 
area, transportation system responsibilities may be 
fragmented among such diverse governmental units as 
the state, central city, suburban municipalities, 
one or more counties, public transportation opera-
tors, or metropolitan planning organization. 
Further fragmentation occurs across functional lines 
with different agencies' responsibilities limited, 
for example, only to physical construction and main-
tenance, traffic regulation and control, operation 
of transit service, freeways, surface streets, 
planning, management of parking facilities, or of 
air quality. In the face of this typically prevail-
ing institutional balkanization, it is not surpris- 
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ing to find many urban areas without a strong advo-
cate for implementation of areawide ridesharing 
projects. 

Ideally, ridesharing encouragement programs 
should be multifaceted, composed of a wide range of 
actions including not only carpool, vanpool, and 
buspool matching and promotion but also varied in-
centive measures to attract commuters to high-occu-
pancy modes of travel. While most new ridesharing 
agencies commencing operations today begin with a 
narrow focus on a specific mode (frequently van-
pools), the trend is toward establishing comprehen-
sive programs with employer-based matching and 
promotion, general public matching, mass media pro-
motion and advertising, transit information market-
ing, carpool, vanpool, buspool, and park-and-ride 
elements. 

Brokerage Concept 

Ridesharing offers varied benefits. It is especial-
ly important to suburban and rural industrial parks, 
shopping centers, office complexes, and schools in 
residential areas where densities and trip patterns 
have made traditional intercity transit buses uneco-
nomical and environmentally unfeasible. Ridesharing 
can also offer economical peak-hour service to sup-
plement transit so that growing transit deficits can 
be controlled. A successful ridesharing program 
promises a substantial reduction in fuel use, a sig-
nificant increase in the passenger capacity of 
existing highways, and requires little investment by 
governments. 

The brokerage process has quickly become rec-
ognized as the most effective approach to the pro-
vision of public ridesharing services. The proced-
ure is new to public transportation but is familiar 
to the business community. Insurance, financial, 
real estate, and food brokers locate demand, search 
out potential suppliers, and consummate an agree-
ment. The ridesharing broker coordinates and stimu-
lates an increase in vehicle occupancy in much the 
same fashion. Brokerage is the process of helping 
individual commuters find the type of service that 
meets their needs. The mission of the transporta-
tion broker is to match the ridesharing mode (bus-
pool, vanpool, or carpool) with the density-distance 
pattern that makes it the most cost-effective and 
acceptable to the individual. With many transporta-
tion options available, a brokerage organization 
cannot limit itself to the use of one type of ser-
vice or transportation agency. In effect, this 
would limit its ability to serve only those areas 
with people able to use the one service offered. 

The most effective way to accomplish the broker's 
goal is to provide a clearinghouse for the informa-
tion collected by ridesharing programs. By using 
the existing transportation technology and modern 
data-processing techniques, the transportation 
broker can alter transportation services offered to 
meet the needs of constantly changing communities. 
Fixed-route, fixed-schedule transit works well where 
densities are high, employment is concentrated in 
downtown, or there is extensive non-peak-hour demand 
for service. However, when the ratio between peak-
to-base-period demand increases, efforts should be 
made to use vehicles that can be driven by part-time 
drivers who live and work in the same areas as the 
commuters they transport. where residential densi-
ties decrease and trip patterns become more dif-
fused, smaller vehicles should be used in order to 
reduce fuel consumption and operating costs. As trip 
lengths increase, it becomes more important to 
garage vehicles in residential areas during the 
evening to control deadheading mileage if fuel use 
and costs are to be maintained at reasonable levels. 

Ridesharing Program Elements 

Promoting ridesharing services to employers, em-
ployees, and the public is one of the major func-
tions of modern ridesharing operations. Today's 
ridesharing organization is generally heavily em-
ployer-based in its marketing for four reasons: 
greater efficiency, better matching opportunities, 
easier personalization of services, and lack of 
familiarity with home-end matching. 

Promotions and Advertising 

The techniques typically used to promote ridesharing 
to commuters are matching surveys, posters, explana-
tory brochures, form letters, bumper stickers, em-
ployee newsletters, information displays, employee 
workshops, and buttons. More of today's promotional 
materials are carefully prepared and specifically 
targeted to well-defined market segments. For ex-
ample, vanpool presentations might only be given to 
employees who live more than 15 miles from the work 
site and have regular work schedules. 

Recently published but limited behavioral re-
search (see paper by Margolin and Misch in this sec-
tion) has added a perspective to the modern ride-
sharing marketing-promotion program that did not 
previously exist. Nonetheless, even modern ride-
sharing agencies still only possess a basic under-
standing of commuter behavior as it relates to ride-
sharing and its promotion. 

The purpose of mass media ridesharing promotion 
directed to the general public is to reach commuters 
who are ready to rideshare and to cause them to act, 
either by phoning the ridesharing agency or by sub-
mitting an application by mail. The promotional 
techniques that have been used to support general 
public marketing are radio and television spots, 
newspaper ads and articles, billboards, bumper 
stickers, leaflets, information displays, mass 
mailers, highway signs, and special promotions. The 
purpose of these mass media approaches is to 
generate dial or mail-in applications for rideshar-
ing service. Knowledge now available to the ride-
sharing community indicates that attitudinal change 
should not be an objective of mass media promotion 
because ridesharing agencies do not have sufficient 
budgets or technical expertise to mount an effective 
attitude-changing campaign. These types of cam-
paigns require not only sophisticated media ap-
proaches but simultaneous complementary community 
activities. Most ridesharing organizations have em-
phasized employer-oriented promotion but have usual-
ly spent about 25 percent of their budget on market-
ing to the public. 

Matching 

To personalize a service means to tailor it to the 
customer's individual needs or preferences as con-
trasted with treating all customers alike. In 
actual practice this means tailoring program ap-
proaches to market segments, e.g., blue-collar 
workers with suburb-to-suburb commutes while provid-
ing only more-occasional assistance specialized for 
the individual. In addition, personalizing service 
means to have service mediated by people rather than 
by impersonal match lists whether computerized or 
not. Personalization implies some form of active 
personal outreach to prospective ridesharers. Ride-
sharing agencies have found low rates of carpool and 
vanpool formation from simple circulation of match 
lists to applicants and sometimes high rates of at-
trition among pools that do form. Increased per-
sonal contacts of two types have been tried or con-
sidered. Familiarization techniques such as 



66 
	

TRB Special Report 193 

involvement of carpool or vanpool coordinators in 
facilitating prompt personal contacts by telephone 
between prospective ridesharers and follow-up tech-
niques to obtain information on the extent to which 
the program is meeting commuter needs. Currently, 
there are insufficient data on these techniques to 
assess exactly what level of personalization will be 
cost-effective. 

Another major function of the modern ridesharing 
organization, which was the cornerstone of early 
ridesharing operations, is the matching services 
provided to make the brokerage system work. Match-
ing is really a misnomer for data processing. This 
function is essential to any ridesharing effort. 
Ridesharing data processing may consist of carpool, 
vanpool, or buspool matching, transit information, 
purge procedures, evaluation statistics, and market 
research and analysis, among others. 

The basic steps in the data-processing operation 
of matching are the receipt of applications, their 
processing, distribution, and follow-up. Rideshar-
ing agencies may choose today from a variety of 
available matching techniques. Choice may be deter-
mined by the size of the data base, number of trans-
actions that take place, number of functions to be 
performed on the data, availability of computer sup-
port, and the budget that may exist. All processes, 
whether manual or automated, require geographic 
coding for the purposes of matching applicants with 
similar origins and destinations. Today's choice of 
data-processing techniques includes manual, auto-
mated batch, and interactive instant matching tech-
nique. Few programs have employed the state-of-the-
art interactive instant matching technique because 
of its cost and complexity of implementation. How-
ever, one system does exist at RIDES in San Fran-
cisco, which appears to be operating quite ef-
fectively. 

Ridesharing applications may be received by a 
dial-in procedure on the telephone, by mail, or 
through an employer-company liaison. many rideshar-
ing agencies have found the dissemination of infor-
mation on the use of public transit to be an effec-
tive element to be integrated into the ridesharing 
program. Although only a few projects have employed 
transit information as a major marketing element, a 
large percentage of projects does include some level 
of transit information. 

Other Elements 

Another significant but substantially less-used ele-
ment of ridesharing projects is the establishment of 
park-and-ride lots for ridesharers. State or urban 
authorities can locate parking lots at convenient 
locations to the home end of work trips to serve as 
collector points for drivers to park and join their 
carpools, vanpools, or buspools. The lot may be 
underneath freeway structures adjacent to major 
arterials, a portion of a shopping center, or church 
parking lot. It may also be combined with transit 
park-and-ride lots permitting, in addition, ride-
sharing to railheads. The purpose of such lots is 
to help consolidate solo trips from low-density 
areas or for shifting from ridesharing to public 
transit. Often this can be done with land that has 
little alternative use (such as freeway rights-of-
way) or that has low parking demand during normal 
working hours (such as church parking lots). Ex-
amples where development of ridesharing park-and-
ride lots has been vigorously pursued are Portland, 
Oregon; Sacramento, California; Knoxville, Tennes-
see; Tucson, Arizona; and Rhode Island and Con-
necticut. 

Incentives 

A potentially effective, but so far, less-used ele-
ment of ridesharing programs is the application of 
various types of incentives to increase the relative 
attractiveness of ridesharing modes. Only a handful 
of urban areas have made measurable progress in the 
implementation of employer -sponsored incentives such 
as preferential parking, carpool mileage or parking 
subsidies, and flexible work-hour arrangements. 
Publicly applied incentives such as priority highway 
facilities (for high-occupancy vehicles), differen-
tial tolls, public-parking management strategies (to 
discourage all-day commuter parking), tax incentives 
for employers or individual ridesharing commuters, 
and third-party vanpool services have also been slow 
in developing. 

VANPOOLS 

Early Vanpool Programs 

Since 1973, and often following 3M's example, hun-
dreds of employers have sponsored vanpool programs. 
Two other major approaches to vanpool operations 
also exist: (a) the third-party concept, where vans 
are provided and vanpools organized by a broker or 
some agent other than the employer; and (b) the in-
dividually owned and operated approach in which an 
individual commuter provides the van and organizes 
the vanpool. 

Although the initial reason for beginning the 3M 
program related to parking, the energy crisis of 
1973-1974 convinced many Americans that changes in 
their commuting habits would soon be necessary. 
Long lines and higher prices at fuel pumps caused 
many commuters to look for an alternative to the 
private automobile. Commuter vanpooling was one of 
those ridesharing alternatives. Through vanpooling, 
commuters reduce energy consumption and save them-
selves money by pooling their commuting costs. A 
vanpool is comprised of a group of employees with 
geographically clustered residences who share the 
expense of owning and operating the van in which 
they commute to and from work. The van usually 
carries between 8 and 15 persons, one of whom serves 
as a volunteer driver. 

Since early 1973, when the first commuter vanpool 
programs began operation, many changes have affected 
the transportation habits of America. Higher fuel 
prices, more fuel-efficient automobiles, and the in-
creasing popularity of carpooling are reminders of 
the continuing energy problem. Vanpooling has also 
shown increased popularity in the past eight years. 
More and more people are becoming aware of vanpool-
ing through legislative and promotional efforts in 
the public and private sectors. Companies in every 
area of the country were already sponsoring vanpool 
programs by 1974. 

Early employer programs had many similarities. 
Many of them mimicked the 3M success formula. These 
programs began with a few vans in a pilot program in 
carefully selected areas. During the initial pilot 
period, riders and drivers were very carefully 
screened. Driver selection was so important because 
of the potential for injury to many employees using 
the service and the key role they played in the suc-
cess of individual pools. Program development was 
hands-on in approach, learning from users' feedback 
and program experience as they went along. Since 
these programs started relatively small, matching 
was generally unsophisticated, although electronic 
data processing was used. The pilot programs were 
designed to determine if vanpooling would work at a 
particular site, how much would it cost to operate, 
if users would be attracted in sufficient numbers to 
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make it work, and whether or not the income from the 
users would be sufficient to cover expenses. Fre-
quently, employee transportation data were pre-
analyzed to determine areas where a vanpool program 
might be more successful, although often areas that 
exhibited slightly different trip characteristics 
were chosen in the pilot stages. Many early pro-
grams endeavored to expand slowly in order to keep 
the supply of vanpool vehicles below the demand for 
service to ensure program success. 

Many of the early company programs, i.e., 3M, 
TVA, Conoco, and Aerospace Corporation, were 
initiated at sites where fleet maintenance facili-
ties for other company vehicles already existed. 
This allowed van maintenance work to be done in-
house in a substantial number of these programs. In 
addition, many sites also maintained on-site fuel 
depots where vans were fueled (often at reduced 
costs) 

These early vanpool programs projected 48-month 
vehicle longevity. The programs were designed to 
recover all fixed and operational costs with eight 
or nine paying passengers. Some programs gave the 
additional fares from the ninth through twelfth 
riders to the drivers as an incentive for his or her 
duties as driver-coordinator of the pool. Most of 
the company programs conservatively depreciated 
their vehicles. 

The staffing of these early company-sponsored 
vanpool programs varied widely, depending on what 
area of the company initiated the program. In some 
cases, as at 3M, it was the engineering department; 
in others, the personnel or fleet management depart-
ment; or a committee with representation from many 
departments. In most cases, the staff involved in 
designing the pilot programs were not transportation 
specialists nor were they employees whose primary 
responsibility was employee transportation. One 
thing shared by the early program initiators was 
that their pilot programs were one-person opera-
tions. Later the number of staff committed to most 
ongoing programs did not exceed the single initia-
tor, with clerical support. 

3M estimates that 5 months of paraprofessional, 
3.6 months of middle management, 1 month of special 
services (lawyer, insurance, and finance), and 0.50 
month of top-management support were required to im-
plement its vanpool program. Conoco, on the other 
hand, estimates that it expended Only 0.25 month of 
middle-management effort, but almost 10.25 months of 
special-service support in order to implement its 
program. In 1978, with 80 vans operating, the on-
going staffing for 3M's program required 6 months of 
middle -management and 1.5 months of clerical sup-
port. TVA, operator of the largest vanpool program 
in the United States (500+ vans), needed the equiva-
lent of 5.5 full-time persons to maintain its pro-
gram (which may include other modal responsibili-
ties). 

Most early company-sponsored vanpool programs 
provided direct subsidy for their programs through 
absorption of the administrative costs necessary to 
set up and continue operation of their programs. In 
addition, many of these company programs provided 
back-up vehicles, gasoline at company pumps, in-
surance (through the corporate fleet policy), and 
essential vehicle service at company-run facilities 
(often below private-sector cost), which indirectly 
subsidized the operation of their vanpools. In ad-
dition, some of these vans were used for other-than-
commute purposes and the income from this use was 
credited to the vanpool operation providing another 
avenue for subsidy. Other company programs provide 
allowances for limited periods of time in order to 
allow a vanpool to attain successful ridership 
levels. These subsidies are less than obvious to  

the casual eye and continue to exist as a form of 
corporate support for vanpooling. 

Public-Sector Involvement 

The genesis of public organizational involvement in 
vanpooling was a response to the spectacular growth 
and success of 3M and other early corporate vanpool 
programs. The public sector did not actively become 
involved in vanpooling until 1975. Local third-
party operators, both for profit and not for profit 
emerged about this time. Establishing a third-party 
program was more difficult than an employer-spon-
sored program. They were specifically developed in 
response to the disappointing growth rate of com-
muter vanpooling in the company-based arrangement. 
Because the burden and/or fear of liability was 
thought to be the reason for much reticence to 
initiate company programs, third-party organizations 
in their initial phase were created specifically to 
remove these apprehensions. 

In order to accelerate the viability of vanpool-
ing in some urban areas, public organizations began 
to coordinate those elements required to negate the 
existing impediments. The now common third-party 
vanpool organization was born of necessity in Cali-
fornia as Commuter Computer and in Massachusetts as 
MassPool. Later, second-generation organizations 
sprang up for the same purpose in San Francisco 
(RIDES) and in Baltimore (Vango). Most recently, 
third-generation programs such as the Greater Hart-
ford Ridesharing Corporation, Metropool, have been 
established. Each had a similar mission: to create 
an organizational arrangement for individuals and 
employers who were unable otherwise to participate 
in ridesharing or vanpools. The third-party lessor 
functions as coordinating agent or broker for the 
vehicle, insurance, and matching required for a suc-
cessful vanpool operation. 

Four UMTA demonstration projects commenced be-
tween October 1975 and June 1977. These projects in 
San Francisco, Minneapolis, Knoxville, and Norfolk 
were each unique among vanpooling programs because 
each involved a third-party organization (as dis-
tinct from the more common employer-sponsored pro-
grams) and as such provided vanpool service to 
multiple employment locations. The four demonstra-
tions encompassed a variety of organizational and 
operational approaches to the third-party multiple-
employer concept. Major areas of difference in 
these projects were two were operated by local tran-
sit agencies (each with a different geographic tar-
get and focus group), one (the Minneapolis project) 
involved three suburban multiemployer work sites, 
one (the San Francisco project) was corridor-ori-
ented, while another (Knoxville) was areawide in 
scope. 

Each of the four projects employed a variety of 
techniques for promoting vanpooling, which were 
generally tailored to local conditions and project 
operational characteristics. Other project differ-
ences related to van acquisition and leasing ar-
rangements, fare schedules, and driver incentives. 

Each of the four projects successfully developed 
their operations but, more importantly, expanded the 
body of data on vanpools, vanpoolers, and third-
party operations. Much has been learned from these 
publicly sponsored demonstration programs. The data 
gathered seem to indicate that vanpooling is a 
highly cost-effective, innovative mode of commuter 
travel that is growing rapidly in acceptance and 
use. The number of vanpools that are part of formal 
programs (employer-based or government-sponsored) 
has doubled each year since 1973, but the surface 
has barely been scratched. 

Since most vanpooling has occurred in the private 
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sector free of public involvement, it is often 
praised as transportation that pays for itself. 
There are in fact, few (if any) public or private 
programs that "pay for themselves." Considerable 
staff time and other resources are required to pro-
mote the concept, match and organize pools, and man-
age an ongoing program. In a company-based program, 
the entire vanpool program, including acquiring 
vehicles, obtaining insurance, matching/organizing 
pools, and collecting fares, is handled by company 
staff. The cost of these efforts, according to many 
who have organized vanpool programs, has been sur-
prisingly high. Various estimates of the adminis-
trative effort involved in maintaining a vanpool 
program have been reported. Johnson (1977) indi-
cates that the maintenance cost with respect to pro-
gram size is surprisingly linear--3200/van/year. 

However, assessing the cost of this organiza-
tional administrative effort is difficult, since few 
companies have kept records on staff-time expendi-
tures and payrolls are not immediately increased to 
implement a ridesharing program. Program-initiation 
cost estimates made by the Tennessee Valley Author-
ity indicate that it cost $10 000 to start its pro-
gram. Conoco suggests considerably more cost, 
$41 000, and Commuter Computer indicated a range of 
$30 000 to $40 000 for the implementation of a com-
pany-sponsored program. 

When estimating the costs for third-party opera-
tions, very few reliable data are available. Third-
party operations incur costs in the following 
administrative areas: (a) costs for organizational 
start-up (office setup, promotion, etc.), (b) costs 
for marketing and establishing a certain size van-
pool fleet, and (c) costs for maintaining the van-
pool fleet at any given size. 

Preliminary data from the Golden Gate Project 
suggest an answer to the important public policy 
question: How cost-effective are public expendi-
tures for vanpooling compared with those for sub-
sidizing other transportation modes? 

For a vanpool formed by the project, the subsidy 
is a one-time cost for administration plus a seat 
subsidy during initial operation of the vanpool. 
Assisted vanpools (pools formed without prior opera-
tional experience in Golden Gate van) are subsidized 
to the extent that they use district administrative 
facilities, including district marketing expendi-
tures, which could be considered overhead on direct 
administrative operations. 

Subsidies per passenger trip for buses and van-
pools are presented in the following table (the 
reader should be aware that the vanpool figures are 
less accurate than the bus figures because of un-
certainties about cost allocation and because of 
distortion caused by inflation): 

Round-Trip Distance 
50 miles 100 miles 

Program (3) (3) 
Bus Transit (based on 

southbound trips to 
San Francisco during 
commute hours) 
Cost per passenger 2.09 4.23 
trip (from (from 

Marion Sonoma 
County) County) 

Avg fare per trip 1.31 2.08 
Subsidy per passen- 0.78 2.15 
ger trip 

Project and Transitioned 
Vanpools 

Fixed and operating Covered by farebox 
costs 

Round-Trip Distance 
50 miles 100 miles 

Program (3) (3) 
Subsidy per passenger 

trip (administration 
cost plus seat 
subsidy) 

First 10 months 1.81 1.83 
Last 12 months 0.48 0.51 

Assisted Vanpools 
Fixed and operating Covered by farebox 
costs 

Subsidy per passen- 0.25 0.25 
ger trip (admin- 
istration cost 
only) 

Nevertheless, these estimates are sufficiently ac-
curate to support the following conclusions:. 

The average subsidy per passenger trip in 
vanpools formed by the project is initially high; 
but in the long run, the average subsidy is much 
lower--just one-fifth (in real terms) of the short-
run average subsidy. 

Subsidies for vanpools formed by the project 
appear, on the average, to be less cost-effective in 
the short run than bus transit subsidies but are 
much more cost-effective in the long run. 

Even in the short run, subsidies for long-
distance vanpools appear to be at least as, if not 
more, cost-effective than bus transit subsidies for 
similar distances. 

Subsidies for assisted vanpools are the most 
cost-effective. 

Vehicle acquisition in the public sector has been 
of two types--purchase or lease. Early on, Commuter 
Computer acquired vans (whose lease costs were guar-
anteed by several Southern California banks). The 
Golden Gate and Knoxville programs also purchased 
vans outright (with UNTA funds). After the initial 
establishment of a third-party leasing arrangement 
at Vango in Baltimore (in which a minimum contin-
gency guarantee of $30 000 was posted with a private 
entrepreneur for provision of an unlimited number of 
vans to be provided by the leasing organization),. 
this concept gained wide acceptance of both private 
entrepreneurs and public agency sponsors of ride-
sharing programs and spread across the country. it 
is my feeling that this development of third-party 
vanpool leasing was a direct result of Chrysler's 
involvement with the Twin Cities' UMTA demonstration 
project. The current (no guarantee) third-party 
leases have also been duplicated widely. These 
leased vans are generally provided in a full-fleet 
maintenance and administration program with the 
third-party lessee acting as coordinator or marketer 
of the product. Currently, new entrepreneurs have 
entered the market selling and leasing customized 
commute vehicles on the same no-guarantee basis as 
existing third-party providers. 

No attempt has been made to determine the number 
of individually owned vanpools throughout the nation 
nor has any technique been developed to do so. How-
ever, indications are that they are more numerous 
than all the vanpools in organized vanpool pro-
grams. One group in Washington, D.C., has been 
operating for more than 10 years. Many others 
operating to the United Airlines maintenance 
facility in San Francisco have also been operating 
many years--prior to the existence of any public-
sponsored ridesharing programs. In many respects, 
they are easier to form than formal vanpools. In-
surance is available and financing can be obtained 
like that for a new car. The major disadvantages 



TEB Special Report 193 
	

69 

are that owner-operated vanpools may have difficulty 
establishing and maintaining ridership due to a lack 
of viable matching services. 

The Golden Gate program in San Francisco has de-
veloped a unique third-party approach that focuses 
on promoting driver-owned and operated vanpools. 
The Golden Gate program facilitates vanpool forma-
tion by transitioning project vanpools into driver-
owned (or leased) and operated vanpools. It also 
assists in the formation of driver-owned or leased 
and operated vanpools without prior operational ex-
perience in Golden Gate vans. Another unique aspect 
of the Golden Gate program is the assisted vanpool 
package. This is less formalized than its transi-
tion program, and it is designed to allow any exist-
ing or potential private vanpoolers in the project 
service area access to project services. 

As van fleets grow in size, fleet maintenance and 
management have become areas of interest to vanpool 
program managers A few fleets now number several 
hundred vans (200+, RIDES; 500+, Tennessee Valley 
Authority). With modern technology and the adoption 
of sophisticated automobile and commercial fleet 
maintenance-management techniques, there appears to 
be no impediment to size of a fleet that can be suc-
cessfully operated by a ridesharing agency--provided 
that the fleet administration is sufficiently 
localized and efficiently employs state-of-the-art 
fleet management technology. 

Since most public agencies are operating with 
leased vans, very few actual fleet management data 
are available because most lease packages include a 
complete fleet management service. However, even 
with a minimal-size fleet, significant coordinating 
efforts and paperwork monitoring are required by 
lessees. RIDES recently found it necessary, despite 
a contracted full-service fleet management program, 
to hire a staff fleet administrator to coordinate 
and monitor fleet maintenance activities. 

The paucity of analyzable fleet management data 
available from the lessor brings up the question of 
a third-party operator's ability to maintain ade-
quate cost control in the area of fleet maintenance. 

A major departure from contracting for full-ser-
vice fleet maintenance was necessitated at the 
Golden Gate program because of the impossibility of 
acquiring outside fleet management services suitable 
to the district's specifications. In particular, it 
was thought unwise to place a credit card with the 
Golden Gate Bridge District's name in the hands of 
drivers and back-up drivers in the program. As a 
result, Golden Gate (which had some staff expertise 
in fleet managment and other assistance from exist-
ing district staff) developed its own in-house fleet 
maintenance-management program. 

Service and maintenance procedures for project 
vans were established in accordance with the manu-
facturer's instructions and recommendations. Ac-
counts were set up at Chrysler dealerships. Other 
local facilities were also added to the list of sug-
gested service centers. Drivers were instructed to 
use personal credit cards for all purchases relating 
to maintenance, oil, lubrication, minor repairs, and 
car washes. Receipts for reimbursement for charged 
purchases were submitted along with the driver's 
monthly operating expense log. Drivers were 
authorized to pay for service or repairs in amounts 
up to $30.00 or to charge these repairs at facili-
ties where accounts had been established. When ser-
vices exceeded $30.00, approval was required from 
the fleet administrator. In cases of breakdowns or 
unanticipated emergency situations where prior ap-
proval could not be obtained, driver coordinators 
were encouraged to use their common sense. 

From the outset, the project rigorously attempted 
to follow a preventive maintenance program adapted  

from the dealer's manual. The aggressive preventive 
maintenance program was designed to (a) ensure van 
reliability in a program in which vans are rotated 
through several groups, (b) compensate for minimal 
driver incentive to pursue preventive maintenance in 
a program in which several different drivers will 
drive a given vehicle, and (c) avert major repairs 
and thus maintain a high level of vehicle supply. 
The Golden Gate project determined that, although 
preventive maintenance increased the overall cost of 
fleet administration, this added cost was offset by 
increased safety, reliability, and the ability to 
preserve a rotating fleet. 

During the early project operations, one of the 
duties of a specific staff member was to monitor the 
fleet administration program and exchange back-up 
vans for service. The elimination of this position 
after 18 months severely affected the fleet adminis-
tration program. A revised servicing policy in 
which back-up vans were garaged at convenient ser-
vice centers in Mann and Sonoma Counties was 
developed. This scheme allowed drivers to switch 
out vans for servicing without requiring staff as-
S istance. 

As the project fleet reached three years of age, 
the effects of the loss of this position began to 
evidence itself in more frequent incidences of ser-
vicing and maintenance. Maintenance costs rose 
severely despite lower-than-average mileage. The 
fleet was aging ungracefully and in need of immedi-
ate repair. A restorative effort commenced with the 
acquisition of a Comprehensive Employment Training 
Act (CETA) employee to once again closely monitor 
the fleet administration program. Unfortunately, 
the duration of CETA was limited, and the project 
has added a permanent fleet administrator's position 
to its operation. In addition, the district has re-
sponded to staff requests to replace the entire 
fleet over the next 12 months. Golden Gate's first-
hand experience indicates that careful monitoring 
and administration of any fleet maintenance program 
are important in order to prevent major problems as 
vans reach their twilight period. 

BUS POOLS 

The buspool, frequently called a bus club or sub-
scription bus, represents transit service where the 
riders determine the operating parameters of the 
service (routes, headways, origins, destinations, 
and, in some instances, fares). This service is not 
only for commuter trips, but it can also be used for 
shopping and social or cultural trips or any other 
established purpose on a daily, weekly, or monthly 
basis. The potential for a premium service at low 
relative cost is quite high with buspooling since 
per-passenger cost can be minimized due to higher 
vehicle capacity. Existing buspools have often been 
established in response to the desires of a group of 
potential users. Successful buspools are not new in 
the realm of urban transportation and can be found 
in many states from Virginia to California. 

Buspool or subscription bus service provides fast 
point-to-point, convenient service with limited 
pick-up stops and one or two destination stops. 
Most of the exemplary buspool programs were in 
operation well before the 1973-1974 gasoline short-
age and the associated revival of interest in ride-
sharing. Regardless of the organizer, good manage-
ment that is sensitive to commuter needs is 
necessary to provide realizable, low-cost commuting 
service that can compete with the private automo-
bile. most subscription bus programs operate with 
older equipment, professional drivers (who are 
usually paid), provide door-to-door service, with 
guaranteed seating. Income levels of subscribers 



70 
	 TRB Special Report 193 

vary from high to low and cost per passenger mile 
also varies widely. Some subscription bus opera-
tions involve deadheading, but a majority do not. 
Trip lengths average 30 miles or more and load fac-
tors generally do not exceed 80 percent. 

Evaluation 

Evaluation, data management, and analysis in the 
ridesharing community have been deficient over the 
past six to eight years. Good evaluation is not a 
policeman, it is an architect (see paper by Glazer 
in this section). When the evaluation is intended 
to find out if a program is a success and, if not, 
to assess blame on those responsible, it will remain 
a threatening aspect in program management. 

Ridesharing program evaluations should have two 
purposes: (a) performance evaluation--that is, how 
many carpools, vanpools, or buspools have been 
formed, maintained, etc., and (b) policy and 
strategy evaluation--in which the ridesharing or-
ganization asks itself, "What changes should we make 
to improve our future performance?" Both purposes 
are valid and necessary. Since ridesharing is new 
and still developing, the latter requires special 
attention. Even if ridesharing were not new, social 
conditions affecting it change, and programs pass 
from one phase to the next, from one population to 
another. Strategy evaluation allows an organization 
to refocus its efforts in response to changing user 
needs. There is much to be learned about rideshar-
ing, and the continuing evaluation process provides 
that learning opportunity. For most ridesharing 
agencies, information-measuring activities or 
operating data will be a normal part of the record-
keeping function and will typically be reported to 
funders and other interested parties. 

In order to provide historical measures of effec-
tiveness, the ridesharing agency will have to per-
form periodic surveys of commuters. Characteristics 
of such surveys are designed to measure transporta-
tion impacts to be calculated from data obtained 
through these periodic surveys. In order to ac-
curately measure direct and indirect effects of a 
ridesharing agency's activities, surveys of appli-
cants, nonapplicants, and the general public are 
needed. The applicant survey measures the direct 
effects; the nonapplicant survey measures the in-
direct effects and changes in ridesharing attitudes 
and behavior among the general public. The purpose 
of the general public survey is to assess the cli-
mate for ridesharing in order to help judge one's 
own program efforts. 

Very few ridesharing agencies have performed 
these careful evaluations, and as a consequence, 
past study results have been seriously questioned. 
Other survey methodology undertaken by projects' 
staff have made serious errors and suffered from 
significant deficiencies. Some of the most fre-
quently occurring faults that affected validity of 
results include 

Sample sizes that are too small, 
Bias due to low response rates, 
Samples from too narrow a subset of the popu-

lation, 
Extrapolation of sample results to the wrong 

population, 
Failure to control for external causes, 
Inability to discriminate between old and new 

r idesharers, 
Failure to consider normal carpool turnover, 

and 
Failure to account for dropouts. 

Because ridesharing is a new field, and we are 
operating where conditions change, formative evalua- 

tion is an extremely important adjunct to the his-
torical evaluation. 

The purpose of formative evaluation is to help 
develop new policies, practices, and products that 
will improve future ridesharing efforts. If a ride-
sharing agency has developed a personalized orienta-
tion toward its public, then it is essential to back 
this up with a systematic approach to measure user 
needs, wants, perceptions, and satisfactions. New 
ridesharing promotional strategies and services can 
be developed accordingly and they will be more 
likely to succeed. 

The three surveys described earlier for doing 
historical evaluation are a convenient way to test 
client awareness by placing questions in these 
periodic surveys. These surveys can also be used to 
solicit reactions to new services that an agency may 
be considering. However, care must be exercised 
here that a person's words and actions will differ. 
In-depth studies here must be performed to measure 
commuter needs and preferences. Some of the ways in 
which this can be done are through employer inter-
views, attitudinal surveys of commuters, focus 
groups, and coordinators' or client service repre-
sentatives. Many of these techniques are unfamiliar 
to the typical ridesharing administrator. Much 
learning will have to take place and outside techni-
cal expertise will be desirable. 

Staff ing 

Ridesharing encouragement programs are very labor-
intensive efforts, with expenditures for staff 
salaries by far comprising the largest project bud-
get elements. Since the inception of the FHWA 
demonstration programs, ridesharing organizations 
have suffered from continuous understaffing. The 
local situation in most cases will influence how the 
staff positions are organized. Most programs have 
started small and added staff as demand and budget 
would permit. This generally creates a situation in 
which the staff is too small to fulfill all essen-
tial technical functions and simultaneously devote 
sufficient time to marketing and follow-up contacts 
with employers. It has been suggested that a mini-
mum of 5 persons/l million population served is not 
sufficient for an aggressive program (Wagner, 
1978) . In Knoxville, for example, many part-time 
persons were employed for accounting, legal, and 
evaluation assistance because of an available pool 
of part-time labor from the adjacent University of 
Tennessee. Similar assistance may be obtained 
through metropolitan planning organizations. 

Staffing constraints on ridesharing agencies 
mitigated against the development of specialization 
in the operations. Currently, it is believed that 
the most-effective ridesharing techniques are per-
sonalized methods that require staff in addition to 
computers to reach clients. 	The employment of 
these techniques has increased the average size of 
ridesharing staffs and spurred the development of 
specialists within a ridesharing organization. 
Higher pool-formation rates for carpools and van-
pools have been achieved by using these personaliza-
tion techniques. Minimum comprehensive ridesharing 
operations require staffing the following functions: 
management-program direction, operations-administra-
tion, client information, pool formation, public 
promotion, marketing-outreach, and clerical support. 

Until recently, training has been on the job. 
Last year a series of federally sponsored workshops 
was undertaken and has been helpful in training new 
and existing employees working in these emerging 
areas of specialization. These workshops have been 
a positive step in the development of ridesharing 
professionals; however, many ridesharing agencies 
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cannot afford the luxury of sending line employees 
to another city for such training. This fact may 
herald creation of new field-training techniques for 
professional development. 

Funding 

In order to support the various elements involved in 
ridesharing operation, adequate funding is essen-
tial. Funding provisions to support state and local 
ridesharing activities have been quite consistent, 
in retrospect, since 1974. However, lacking the 
benefit of perfect hindsight, agencies facing pro-
gramming and budgeting decisions on a year-to-year 
basis, were much less certain about the continuity 
of funding status for their ridesharing projects. A 
substantial element of uncertainty prevails today 
with respect to state, local, and federal funding 
provisions for ridesharing programs. Uncertainties 
have to some extent impeded commitments by state and 
local agencies to pursue continuing comprehensive 
ridesharing projects. In addition, there is clearly 
some substance to the complaints of state and local 
officials that federal aid provisions have also suf-
fered from a lack of predictable consistency and 
that these Conditions have worked to deter commit-
ments of funding continuity for programs like ride-
sharing. 

DIRECTIONS 

Ridesharing Technology Today 

In the past eight years, since the oil embargo of 
the winter of 1973-1974, almost the entire tech-
nology base for ridesharing has been created, pri-
marily as a result of the accelerated private and 
public emphasis on the need for ridesharing activi-
ties. However, the abatement of the energy shortage 
in 1974 resulted in a broad decline of interest in 
ridesharing programs. Transportation officials saw 
no compelling need to expand ridesharing as a means 
of alleviating critical problems. Jurisdictional 
and functional fragmentation of responsibility for 
transportation matters made it more difficult to de-
velop strong advocacy for the commitment to imple-
ment comprehensive ridesharing programs. In addi-
tion, the lack of strong commitment to continuity of 
ridesharing programs has been an impediment to the 
growth of ridesharing programs. Few, if any, early 
evaluations performed as part of ridesharing proj-
ects and programs used statistical design and analy-
sis techniques that were sufficiently rigorous to 
determine the effects of program activities on 
travel behavior. 

Ridesharing, including vanpooling, is in its in-
fancy, although, by 1976, approximately one-half of 
this countrys 278 urbanized areas had organized 
ridesharing programs. A turning point is occurring 
with respect to the perception of ridesharings im-
portance in improved transportation. For a long 
time, encouragement of ridesharing was considered 
just an adjunct, not an integral part of the urban 
transportation complex. Now, an increasing number 
of transportation planners and policymakers are 
realizing that ridesharing has always been an ex-
tensively used travel mode and successful efforts to 
stimulate increased ridesharing can have relatively 
high payoffs compared with many other more-expensive 
urban transportation improvements. Moreover, the 
expansion of ridesharing is not just a stopgap mea-
sure. The supply of transportation facilities is 
not likely to keep pace with the growth and trans-
portation demand in the years ahead; consequently, 
the need to rely on ridesharing as one important ap-
proach to effective transportation system management  

will increase in importance in the future rather 
than decrease, irrespective of the Criticality of 
energy supply. 

Ridesharing will face new challenges in the 
1980s. New cars will undoubtedly become more fuel 
efficient; however, the current effort to improve 
fuel economy is little more than a stopgap tech-
nology. Improvements in automobile fuel economy may 
offer a temporary reprieve from the growing petro-
leum scarcity, but will not provide a permanent 
solution. According to Roos (1980), "We must do 
more than just marginally improve fuel efficiency; 
we must develop cars that have radically greater 
fuel economy.... The 50-mile per gallon car of the 
future will be a city car, a low-performance vehicle 
intended for commuting and local metropolitan 
travel. We may, in other words, no longer be able 
to command an all-purpose car. Instead we may be on 
the threshold of an era that will require greater 
specialization in automobiles with a centralized 
network of lease and rental agencies disbursed 
throughout a metropolitan area." 

Traditionally, we have regarded the automobile as 
a means of personal transportation to be used exclu-
sively for the satisfaction of the car owner's pri-
vate mobility needs. The same forces that are 
pushing us to modify our attitude toward automobile 
ownership are also forcing us to revise our estab-
lished notions of automobile use. The idea that a 
car would serve the Collective needs of the public, 
providing transportation on a shared-occupancy 
basis, has rarely been entertained. However, this 
has begun to change. Responding to escalating gaso-
line prices and public appeals to conserve energy, 
growing numbers of commuters are willing to share 
cars for their work trip or to participate in van-
pools often organized with the help of employers. 
Shopping centers, amusement parks, and resort owners 
are experimenting with private Shuttle systems that 
would serve their facilities in times of acute fuel 
shortages. 

In the future, we are likely to see the concept 
of ridesharing grow in sophistication. Community-
owned and operated'fleets of public automobiles and 
vans may one day provide a variety of public trans-
portation services, which today are seldom avail-
able. New techniques and services such as brokered 
carpooling and ridesharing back-up systems are being 
considered. Casual ridesharing systems are being 
promoted. Events in the late 1970s cast a long 
shadow on the energy outlook for the industralized 
world. Whether these developments herald the end of 
the gasoline-powered automobile era remain un-
certain. Given the value of the automobile in the 
economies of the developed world, it seems likely 
that a strong effort will be made to salvage "auto-
mobi1ity' in the 1980s. This suggests a growing 
need to divorce the notion of automobile use from 
automobile ownership. Many questions will have to 
be answered in order to develop ridesharing tech-
nology for the 1980s. Operationally, these are some 
of the questions that immediately come to mind as 
being worthy of further discussion and investigation. 

OPERATIONS 

Personalized Matching 

Is the personalized approach to client services 
the most-effective technique to increase pool 
formation, and what are the appropriate techni-
ques for different market segments? 

What is the cost to provide these services, 
and what are the benefits? 
What are the optimum time parameters for fol-
lowing up an inquiry for service? 
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C. Does personalization modify the time equation 
for responding? 

d. How can personalized matching be effectively 
introduced at the worksite? 

Client Identification and Servicing 

1. What are the screening parameters to determine 
clients most apt to become successful riders? 
What are the optimum pool driver and rider pro-
files? Do they differ in a carpool, vanpool, and 
buspool situation? 

What kinds of collateral material are most 
successful at attracting applicants and ex-
plaining services? 
What elements should the initial follow-up 
Contract Consist of? 
Should everyone receive a matchlist? 
What level and type of information should be 
provided on the phone, through the mail, or 
in person? 

2. Is face-to-face matching really productive and 
logistically possible in many situations? 

3. Should standards for carpool, vanpool, and bus-
pool formation be developed? 

4. Should productivity measures and standards be es-
tablished for client services functions? If so, 
in what areas? 

GENERAL OPERATIONS 

1. Which pieces of management information are es-
sential for a ridesharing (small versus large, 
areawide versus local) operation? 
Tracking inquiries, file age, gathering and 
analyzing statistics? 
Financial maintenance? 

C. Pool administration? 
d. Recordkeeping? 

2. Can pool longevity be extended? If so, how? 
3. Are any tools and techniques applicable to all 

modes? If so, which ones? If not, why? 
4. What criteria does a ridesharing broker use in 

matching suppliers to users? In other words, 
how does one avoid being accused of favoring 
one over another? 

5. What techniques are appropriate for updating 
client information by market? 

6. How often should applicant files be updated? 

7. What is the effect of outdated client informa-
tion on user response and agency credibility? 

8. Should we use emergency interest as a technique 
to build an applicant file? 

9. What are the issues surrounding payment of van-
pool or buspool fares on a monthly or weekly 
basis or by payrool deduction? 

10. When should carpools be upgraded to vanpools, 
if ever? 

VANPOOL OPERATIONS 

1. Given the different forms of ridesharing opera-
tions, what are the impacts (on staffing and 
program costs) of contracting out fleet manage-
ment and maintenance? 

2. How does in-house versus contracted fleet man-
agement and maintenance impact program account-
ing and user costs? 

3. Does promotion of the owner-operator concept 
provide a viable alternative to third-party 
lease program and extensive fleet maintenance 
and management responsibilities? 

4. Is ridesharing fleet management-maintenance 
using state-of-the-art techniques? 

5. How can we overcome the problems that occur 
when Contracting for fleet maintenance or man-
agement? 

6. What is the appropriate depreciation period in 
residual value relative to acquisition of van-
pool vehicles? 

7. How do we deal with availability problems in 
obtaining ridesharing vehicles? Is vehicle 
availability a real problem? 	How can we best 
manage it? 

8. Should we attempt to provide back-up vans to 
vanpoolers? If so, what mechanism should we 
use? 
What number of vans should we have in rela-
tion to the number of vehicles in anoperat-
ing fleet? 
How should back-up vans be financed? 

9. Is there a market for luxury or customized com-
mute vans? If so, should we pursue it? 

10. What are the pros and cons related to the dry 
vanpool fare? 

11. Do radial tires for vanpools make good economic 
sense? 

12. What are the trade-offs in using 15- versus 
12-passenger vans? 

13. What are the best bookkeeping and accounting 
methods for keeping track of vanpool operations 
(manual versus computerized)? 

BUSPOOL OPERATIONS 

Should buspool operations be subsidized? If so, 
at what level or under what circumstances? 
How should private charter bus operations be in-
tegrated with public bus operations? 
When should groups of vanpools be upgraded to 
buspools? 
What are the costs associated with buspool opera-
t ion? 
What is the most appropriate approach for a pub-c 
lic ridesharing agency to take in promoting bus-
pool operations? 

Private-Sector Ridesharing Operations 
James Lowe 

Ridesharing in the private sector has had a long 	through. This paper discusses why the operators of 
history. 	It includes carpooling, vanpooling, and 	private -employerridesharing programs need to re- 
subscription buses. No matter which of the methods 	flect the management style" of the sponsoring firm 
used or promoted by a private employer, their suc- 	and poses several questions regarding operating sce- 
cess depends on management commitment to follow 	narios. 


